# ASIA PACIFIC REGIONAL OUTLOOK



AUGUST 2022 ISSUE 22

Featured in this issue...

New Philippines president, no change to atrocity risk	Despite election, risk increases slightly in Papua New Guinea
No progress on Xinjiang,	Myanmar crisis
DPRK	continues

Asia-Pacific Centre for the Responsibility to Protect

## **REGIONAL ATROCITY RISK ASSESSMENT**



	Very High	China Myanmar Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK)
	High	The Philippines, West Papua (Indonesia)
(ł	Moderate high to low)	Papua New Guinea,(high) Solomon Islands
	Low	Fiji, Cambodia, Indonesia (except West Papua) Laos, Thailand, Timor-Leste and
	2011	Vietnam
	Very low	Australia, Brunei, Japan, Kiribati, Malaysia, Marshall Islands, Micronesia, Mongolia, Nauru, New Zealand, Palau, Republic of Korea, Samoa, Singapore, Taiwan,Tonga, Tuvalu, Vanuatu

#### MYANMAR - VERY HIGH RISK- ONGOING

#### Myanmar

#### Risk: Very High/Ongoing

The military junta in Myanmar continues to commit atrocity crimes against civilians amidst mounting armed resistance to the State Administrative Council (SAC) and its

growing pariah status in ASEAN. As of 10 August, a total of 2,174 documented civilians have been killed by military forces, 11,982 are in detention, and 1,379 are serving sentences. There are now 81 death row prisoners, with 121 people sentenced in absentia (of whom 42 have been sentenced to death.<sup>1</sup> The junta executed four pro-democracy activists on 25 July despite appeals for a stay from ASEAN and human rights advocates in the region.<sup>2</sup> Earlier in June, the junta vowed "no mercy" for activists who were sentenced to hang even as it branded them "terrorists".<sup>3</sup> More detained anti-coup activists on death row are likely to be executed in the coming months as junta leader Min Aung Hlaing continues to ignore ASEAN's and the UN's pleas to adhere to the Five-Point Consensus (FPC).

Meanwhile, the military has increasingly used air power to attack the central states and regions—particularly in Sagaing, Kachin, and Kayah—where strong civilian armed resistance to the coup have persisted. Specifically, hundreds of homes in villages have been burned due to air strikes and arson attacks by military forces as they battle combined ethnic armed groups and civilian resistance forces.<sup>4</sup> The National Unity Government (NUG) and ethnic armed organisations (EAOs) have claimed more military casualties as armed resistance forces mount more attacks on military bases and soldiers across the country. In Karen state, the Karen National Union (KNU) reported that over 2,500 Myanmar soldiers were killed in 2022 by its armed wing.<sup>5</sup> The Kachin Independence Army (KIA) and PDF forces reportedly seized two military bases in Kachin state in a raid of these camps believed to be home to the Shanni Nationalities Army (SNA), an ethnic Lisu militia allied with the junta.<sup>6</sup>

In July, the UN Special Rapporteur on Human Rights in Myanmar reported that the military's attacks on civilian populations have resulted in more than 250,000 children displaced since the coup of February 2021. This adds to the roughly 130,000 children in protracted displacement in the country and the over 500,000 child refugees from Myanmar into its neighbouring countries. He also reported that the junta has detained over 1,400 children and tortured at least 142 of them since the coup began. It is estimated that over 30,000 could die of preventable deaths this year alone due to lack of routine immunisation even as over 7 million children remain out of school.<sup>7</sup>

Since the coup of February 2021, about 40 percent of Myanmar's population has plunged into poverty thus far this year, according to the World Bank.<sup>8</sup> This could only exacerbate further the humanitarian crisis in the country and reverse the little progress Myanmar has achieved over the past decade in poverty reduction. Access to and delivery of humanitarian aid in the country continue to be limited as the junta remains defiant of regional and international calls for an end to violence against civilians and for a peaceful settlement of the political crisis in the country.

Army chief Min Aung Hlaing has completely ignored calls from ASEAN to implement the Five-Point Consensus that has been agreed upon with ASEAN leaders in Jakarta in April last year, which includes the release of political leaders from the National League for Democracy (NLD) from detention. He has also refused requests for the ASEAN and UN Special Envoys to meet with detained NLD leader Aung San Suu Kyi. In the recent ASEAN ministerial meeting in Phnom Penh, Prime Minister Hun Sen and some foreign ministers have expressed frustration over the failure of the junta chief to comply with the FPC. This could then lead to a serious reconsideration by ASEAN leaders of the FPC agreement and force the bloc to adopt hard measures against the junta, which may include suspension of Myanmar's membership and more open engagement with the NUG.

#### Recommendations

#### The Tatmadaw should:

- Immediately cease all violations of international humanitarian law.
- Ensure that those responsible for violations are held accountable.
- Take tangible steps to return authority to the democratic government.

#### ASEAN and its members should:

Impose more stringent measures on the regime for its non-compliance with the FPC. These should include suspending

#### MYANMAR - VERY HIGH RISK- ONGOING

Myanmar's membership of ASEAN and considering the recognition of the NUG as Myanmar's legitimate government.

- Engage directly with the NUG and other democratic forces in Myanmar.
- Cooperate with the UN special envoy to coordinate more fully in exploring options to break the current stalemate in Myanmar, giving priority to delivery of humanitarian assistance to affected communities in the country, including food, medical and health services, and assistance to the growing number of internally displaced peoples before and after the coup in 2021.
- Expand the delivery of humanitarian assistance given the projected collapse of Myanmar's economy that could bring close to half of the population below poverty line.

#### All UN Member States should:

- Increase delivery of humanitarian assistance, given the projected collapse of Myanmar's economy that could bring close to half of the population below poverty line.
- Implement targeted sanctions against the Tatmadaw and its business holdings in Myanmar.



#### Democratic Peoples' Republic of Korea

#### **Risk: Very High/Ongoing**

The DPRK continues to commit widespread and gross violations of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, which the UN's High Commissioner for Human

Rights has reported as recently as February 2021 could constitute crimes against humanity.<sup>9</sup> In October 2020, the UN's special rapporteur on human rights in North Korea reported that the human rights situation remained "very severe" and that there were no signs of progress in any respect. Human rights violations are compounded by regime-induced malnutrition which the UN reports now affects 40% of the population or more than 12 million people. There is pervasive discrimination in the distribution of food as a result of which many citizens, including even farmers, do not receive adequate food. There has also been little to no progress on reducing political prison camps where torture and killing are commonplace. The UN estimates that there are 200,0000 people held in political prisons. There has been no discernible reduction for some time. Large numbers of people, including children, are also routinely forced to perform unpaid labour. The UN found that this can amount to enslavement, a crime against humanity.<sup>10</sup>

None of this is new. In 2019, the UN General Assembly expressed "very serious concern" over continuing reports of, inter alia: torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment; political prison camps; enforced and involuntary disappearances; the forcible transfer of populations and severe limitations on the freedom of movement; the situation of refugees and asylum seekers; "all-pervasive and severe restrictions" on civil and political rights; violations of economic, social and cultural rights; and gross violations of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women and girls.<sup>11</sup> The COVID pandemic has introduced new threats as the government has reportedly adopted a policy of using lethal force against people trying to cross its border with China.<sup>12</sup>

However, international pressure on the DPRK to address its pervasive culture of impunity has waned in the past few years. The UN's OHCHR reported that other political priorities, principally nuclear issues, had led to 'decreased emphasis' on human rights. Although the UN General Assembly resolution condemning DPRK's systematic abuse and repression passed by consensus without a vote, for the first time since 2008, the Republic of Korea (ROK) declined to co-sponsor the resolution. There are signs, however, that this may be changing as the new Biden administration in the US has announced its intention to appoint an envoy for human rights in the DPRK.<sup>13</sup> Secretary of State, Antony Blinken has been strident in his criticism of human rights in the DPRK. These are welcome developments that the US administration should follow through on and others should follow in order to build some momentum for positive international action to address the DPRK's violations.

Pyongyang's extreme sensitivity to international condemnation of its human rights record and routine threats to cut diplomatic ties if human rights concerns are raised creates dilemmas for concerned states and international organizations. Pyongyang has proven adept at using human rights as a bargaining tool in its relations with the US, Japan and ROK. Even actors who have previously led efforts to shed light on the regime's crimes and pursue accountability are divided on how to move forward on improving the human rights situation. Yet, caving to Pyongyang's demands that human rights remain off the diplomatic agenda if nuclear talks are to resume has thus far yielded little progress on either front. Furthermore, DPRK's persistent refusal to cede any ground on engaging with the UN Special Rapporteur or grant access to special mandate holders undercuts the rationale that adopting a more conciliatory approach in the UN can open channels for deeper engagement with UN human rights bodies. A longstanding recommendation in this regard is for any proposal for sanctions relief to be tied to: (1) Pyongyang allowing the UN country team free and unimpeded access to all parts of the country in order to assist in meeting the needs of vulnerable persons, and (2) DPRK authorities engaging with the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights and accepting the UN Special Rapporteur's request for a country visit.

It is imperative that in the world's engagement with the DPRK renewed emphasis is given to human rights. Regional security and the improvement of human rights in the DPRK are indivisible. With the Biden administration indicating new resolve on the issue, it is important that allies such as Japan, South Korea, and Australia also take a lead in pressing for renewed action through the UN Security Council, Human Rights Council, and General Assembly as well as other available multilateral and bilateral channels.

#### Recommendations

#### The government of the DPRK should:

• Immediately cease committing crimes against humanity.

### DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC KOREA - VERY HIGH RISK - ONGOING

• Engage constructively with the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), the Special Rapporteur and the OHCHR field office in Seoul to develop plans to faithfully implement human rights treaty obligations.

#### **UN Member States should:**

- Appoint a Special Envoy on Human Rights in North Korea.
- Collaborate to utilize the UN Security Council, Human Rights Council, and General Assembly to promote and protect human rights in the DPRK.
- Explore the use of multilateral, informal, and bilateral channels to encourage the DPRK to fulfil its responsibility to protect.

#### The UN Security Council should:

- Revive its informal dialogue on human rights in North Korea.
- Ensure that human rights concerns are integrated into any proposal for sanctions relief, including conditioning sanctions relief on DPRK authorities.

#### The UN Human Rights Council should:

- Review what meaningful steps might be taken to achieve compliance with its previous recommendations.
- Ask the OHCHR to monitor patterns of abuse that may amount to crimes against humanity in the DPRK, investigate unresolved human rights issues, raise awareness and visibility of the human rights situation, and work with civil society and other governments to continue to press for accountability and an end to impunity.

#### China and the Republic of Korea should:

• Recognise DPRK citizens as refugees *sur place* and respect the principle of non-refoulment. China should adopt measures to protect the rights of DPRK citizens residing in or transiting through China, particularly women and girls who are systematically subjected to sexual violence, exploitation and abuse.

#### CHINA - XINJIANG VERY HIGH ONGOING



#### China

#### Xinjiang Risk: Very High/Ongoing

Since at least 2016, Chinese authorities have perpetrated widespread patterns of abuses targeting Uighurs and other Turkic Muslim minorities of the Xinjiang Uighur Auton-

omous Region ('XUAR' or 'Xinjiang'). After detailed study of the evidence and relevant facts, in October 2020 the Asia Pacific Centre for the Responsibility to Protect concluded that Chinese policy toward ethnic minorities in Xinjiang:

- 1. Constituted crimes against humanity, including persecution, imprisonment, torture, forced sterilisation, and enslavement. The evidence may also substantiate further crimes against humanity of enforced disappearance, murder, and rape.
- 2. May constitute genocide since genocidal acts may have occurred in Xinjiang, in particular acts of imposing measures to prevent births and forcible transfers. There is also evidence that raises concerns that acts including killing, serious bodily and mental harm, and inflicting conditions that are calculated to bring about physical destruction have occurred in Xinjiang.<sup>14</sup>

The Chinese government has subjected Uighurs and other Turkic Muslims in XUAR to an intrusive system of mass surveillance, large-scale arbitrary detention, forced political indoctrination, and severe restrictions on movement and religious practice.<sup>15</sup> While the current population of political detainees is uncertain, in 2018 it was estimated that upwards of a million Uighurs and other Turkic Muslims were remanded in state custody in what Chinese authorities refer to as 're-education' or 'de-extremification' facilities, without identifying to friends and family where they had been taken to or for how long, or if they were alive or dead.<sup>16</sup> This is consistent with the crime against humanity of "enforced disappearance", which is defined in the ICC Statute as the "arrest, detention or abduction of persons by, or with the authorisation, support or acquiescence of, a State or political organisation, followed by a refusal to acknowledge that deprivation of freedom or to give information on the fate or whereabouts of those persons, with the intention of removing them from the protection of law for a prolonged period of time".<sup>17</sup>

Former Uighur detainees have described conditions in the prison camps as variously involving crowded cells, indoctrination that drove some to suicide, waterboarding,<sup>18</sup> food deprivation as punishment, beatings, being shackled to chairs for extended periods of time, sleep deprivation, forcibly being drugged, electrical shock treatment, rape and sexual humiliation, and other forms of extreme physical and mental abuse.<sup>19</sup> On 24 May 2022 a group of 14 news organisations published the Xinjiang Police Files, which contained thousands of new leaked documents and images from internal police networks in Xinjiang that affirm the militarized nature of the camps and refute the Chinese government's claims that they are benign education facilities.<sup>20</sup>

In relation to the question of genocide, there is significant evidence available to establish forced sterilisation as having occurred in Xinjiang. With the intent to destroy a group, forced sterilisation and other forms of SGBV fall within the definition of genocide under the Genocide Convention by causing serious bodily or mental harm, inflicting conditions to bring about the group's destruction, and imposing measures to prevent births within the group. As a matter of law, the crime of "forced sterilisation" occurs when: (1) the perpetrator deprives one or more persons of biological reproductive capacity; and (2) the conduct was neither justified by the medical treatment of the person nor carried out with their genuine consent. Individual reports by NGOs and news agencies documenting interviews with Uighur women, as well as doctors that have treated Uighur women both in Xinjiang and abroad,<sup>21</sup> are evidence that numerous women have been sterilised by Chinese authorities and without their genuine consent. The occurrence of these sterilisations is consistent with official government statistics, which document a significant decline in birth rates in Xinjiang and a disproportionate rise in sterilisations in Xinjiang as compared to the rest of mainland China.<sup>22</sup> This evidence points to a deliberate government strategy to change the demographic balance in Xinjiang in favour of Han Chinese by depressing the Muslim population and increasing the Han.<sup>23</sup> As well as a potential act of genocide, this practice is consistent with the UN's definition of ethnic cleansing, which, although it is not a stand-alone crime under the Rome Statute, is among the atrocity crimes government scommitted to prevent and respond to under the Responsibility to Protect framework.

There is also credible evidence that Turkic Muslims of Xinjiang have been subjected to widescale enslavement and forced labour under a government-mandated labour transfer program. Recent estimates project that upward of 2.2 million Turkic Muslims in Xinjiang could be subjected to coercive labour, which includes several hundred thousand former re-education camp detainees.<sup>24</sup> Forced labour is an institutionalised policy in Xinjiang—Xinjiang's current Five-Year Plan (2021-2025) set in place unemployment and poverty alleviation targets and a system of surveillance that formally consolidated

### CHINA - XINJIANG VERY HIGH ONGOING

coercive labour practices, such that "individuals who were coercively mobilized into work placements are now effectively prevented from leaving them".<sup>25</sup> Forced labour or otherwise reducing a person to a servile status can amount to the crime against humanity of "enslavement" under international law,<sup>26</sup> which occurs when "any or all powers attaching to the right of ownership are exercised" over a person.<sup>27</sup> International jurisprudence regards as salient indications of enslavement: "elements of control and ownership; the restriction or control of an individual's autonomy, freedom of choice or freedom of movement; and, often, the accruing of some gain to the perpetrator".<sup>28</sup>

There have been numerous and credible reports of Uighur historical and holy places being destroyed and desecrated in Xinjiang. Using satellite imagery, the Australian Strategic Policy Institute found that of a sample of 533 mosques across Xinjiang, 31.9% had been destroyed, 32.8% were damaged, and 35.3% were undamaged.<sup>29</sup> Extrapolating this data to mosques across Xinjiang, approximately 16,000 mosques may have been damaged or destroyed and 8,450 completely demolished since 2017.<sup>30</sup> Besides mosques, ASPI's data and analysis suggested that 30% of other sacred sites (included shrines (*mazar*), cemeteries, and pilgrimage sites) have been demolished, mostly since 2017, and an additional 27.8% have been damaged in some way.<sup>31</sup> Additionally, the government has allegedly separated Uighur children from their parents and enrolling them in state boarding schools, which resembles a government-led "parallel campaign to systematically remove children from their roots" alongside the broader effort to "transform the identity of Xinjiang's adults" through 're-education' and religious repression.<sup>32</sup> Such practices could constitute crimes against humanity related to religious persecution, as well as acts of genocide in relation to serious mental harm and inflicting conditions to bring about a group's destruction.

The international response to atrocity crimes in China has been uneven and inadequate, mostly led by a select few Western states. The US government and elected officials from Canada and the UK have publicly identified China's human rights violations as genocide and have called on China to respect the rights of its Turkic Muslim.<sup>33</sup> The European Union, the UK, US and Canada jointly imposed sanctions on Chinese officials<sup>34</sup> and several major brands identified as having links with forced labour in Xinjiang have ceased their presence in the region, including H&M and Nike.<sup>35</sup> Countries, mostly from the West, have issued joint statements of concern at the UN General Assembly.<sup>36</sup> China has reacted with predictable hostility, and worked to silence criticism and even secure statements of support for its policy in Xinjiang, primarily from developing countries.<sup>37</sup> The most disappointing response is from Arab and Muslim-majority states who tacitly condone or openly endorse China's policy. Egypt, Morocco, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Syria and UAE have colluded with China to detain or extradite Uighurs.<sup>38</sup> In early August 2022, China hosted a delegation of 32 senior diplomats from 30 Muslim-majority countries for a highly stage-managed visit to Xinjiang. A statement by the Chinese Foreign Ministry communicated that the delegation endorsed China's "people-centred approach" and recognised the "great achievements in promoting the governance and development of Xinjiang".<sup>39</sup>

UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OCHCR) Michelle Bachelet faced intense criticism following her May 2022 visit to China for failing to gain genuine access to assess the situation or to strongly condemn abuses in Xinjiang. Before she departs office at the end of August 2022, Bachelet is scheduled to release a long overdue OHCHR report on the human rights situation in Xinjiang, that she has promised since September 2021. China has orchestrated an intense pressure campaign to suppress the report, including through lobbying diplomatic missions in Geneva to sign on to a letter to halt its release.<sup>40</sup>

#### Recommendations

#### The government of China should:

- Immediately halt violations in XUAR that may amount to crimes against humanity and genocide and take active measures to prevent the recurrence or escalation of such violations.
- Repeal policies that institutionalise abuses in XUAR, such as the 2017 Regulation on De-extremification, and respond favourably to outstanding requests for UN special procedures mandate holders to undertake an official visit to China with unhindered access to detention facilities in Xinjiang.
- Cease its campaign to suppress the forthcoming OHCHR report on the human rights abuses in Xinjiang and engage in a process to meaningfully implement the recommendations of the report.

#### **UN Member States should:**

• Condemn atrocity crimes by Chinese authorities in XUAR.

- Examine what bilateral measures they could take to encourage China to immediately halt violations in XUAR and take tangible steps to apply pressure and uphold accountability.
- Cooperate to utilize all multilateral avenues, including the UN Security Council, General Assembly, Human Rights Council, and other bodies as appropriate, to express disapproval of Chinese polities encourage the authorities to change course.
- Actively counter China's campaign to suppress the OHCHR report on Xinjiang, including through building a broad coalition of states in support of the UN's mandate to investigate and report on atrocity crimes in Xinjiang.

#### The UN Human Rights Council should:

• Urgently establish an investigation to gather information to assess whether patterns of abuses in Xinjiang constitute crimes against humanity or other atrocity crimes that are universally prohibited under international law.

#### The OHCHR and special procedures mandate holders should:

- Release the overdue report on alleged violations in Xinjiang, and undertake efforts to carry through the report's recommendations to cease and address abuses in Xinjiang.
- Continue to call for the immediate release of persons involuntarily held in detention without due process, closely monitor the situation in Xinjiang, and continue to urge China to uphold the human rights and fundamental freedoms of Turkic Muslims and to accept independent UN observers in Xinjiang.

## THE PHILIPPINES HIGH



#### The Philippines

#### Risk: High

The risk of atrocities in the Philippines remains high despite the new government of President Ferdinand Marcos Jr being sworn in on 30 June 2022. Drug-related killings

continue since the new administration took over after Duterte stepped down. For the month of July, there were 41 reported drug related killings and 7 killings in the first week of August. Since 1 January to 7 August this year, there are a total of 197 reported killings related to the drug war.<sup>41</sup> During his first State of the Nation Address to the Philippine Congress in July, Marcos Jr failed to state his government's policy on human rights protection, war against illegal drugs, and peace and order. Some supporters of former President Rodrigo Duterte criticised the new president for failing to state strong support for his predecessor's drug war crusade and campaign to end the local communist insurgency.

For his part, the new chief of the Philippine National Police (PNP) on 8 August said that killing is not the solution to end the war on drugs even as he asserted that his organisation would continue the war on drugs "but will do it by addressing the root of the problem."<sup>42</sup> He also promised to review the PNP's drug war operations and said that he will seek the help of religious leaders in reforming the police force.<sup>43</sup>

The new administration is unlikely to allow the International Criminal Court (ICC) to conduct its own investigation even as it prepares to respond to the request in June by the ICC Prosecutor to the pre-trial chamber for a resumption of the drug war related investigation in the Philippines.<sup>44</sup> The ICC prosecutor has determined that there has been no genuine investigation by Philippine authorities on the drug war under the Duterte administration. On 1 August, Marcos Jr. stated that his government has no intention returning the country as a state party to the ICC even as he asserted that there are also ongoing investigations in the Philippines on the drug-related killings. He also instructed his cabinet officials to carefully study the necessary procedures "to prevent being misinterpreted by the ICC."<sup>45</sup> However, he failed to address the issue of policemen being involved in drug war killings and accountability for these acts.<sup>46</sup>

Meanwhile, the International Coalition for the ICC in the Philippines expressed its disappointment over Marcos Jr.'s statement about the country not rejoining the international court and asserted that the Office of the Prosecutor should "vigorously pursue the full investigation of the Duterte administration" for alleged crimes against humanity.<sup>47</sup> For his part, the former spokesman of President Duterte disclosed that the former leader will not cooperate with the ICC probe and would petition the Supreme Court of the Philippines for a restraining order if ever he was served an arrest warrant by the international court.<sup>48</sup> Accordingly, Duterte will argue that Philippine courts are "able and willing" to prosecute him and that there was no need for the ICC "to interfere in the country's judicial system."<sup>49</sup>

#### **Recommendations:**

#### The Philippines should:

- Uphold the state's primary responsibility to protect by complying with international norms on human rights protection. Specifically, it should hold accountable law enforcers and other members of the security sector for violations of human rights in relation to the war on illegal drugs during the Duterte administration and after.
- Reconsider its position on membership of the International Criminal Court (ICC)
- Permit the Office of the Prosecutor of the ICC to resume its investigation of drug war related killings during the term of President Duterte and cooperate fully with the probe.
- Encourage PNP and Department of Justice to pursue vigorous investigation of killings involving policemen and other law enforcement agents in relation to the drug war and file appropriate criminal charges against them.

#### Indonesia

#### General: Low / West Papua: High

Indonesia is generally at low risk of atrocity crimes but there are specific risks in West Papua.Indonesia's COVID-19 numbers have decreased, with cases that were close to

50,000 new infections in February 2022, reducing to approximately 6,000 in the first week of April. This has meant that restrictions on international travel have been lifted, though reports are that tourism has been slow to recover and this economic sector also slow to recover as a result.<sup>50</sup> Yet atrocity and human right violation risks that were prominent in the early stages of the pandemic have also greatly reduced.

There has also been long awaited legislative reform around gender and sexual violence, with a bill to tackle the country's sexual violence about to become an Act. This means that prosecuting sexual violence will be easier, as in the past there was no dedicated legislation. As an example, and as reported in Reuters, 6,000 cases reporting SGBV had been filed in courts since 2018, and only 300 of these have been settled in court. The new legislation aims to lessen Indonesia's ever-increasing numbers of sexual violence.<sup>51</sup> According to multiple news sources, the reporting of sexual violence against women rose by over 50 per cent over the past twelve months, and the proposed legislation is, in part, a response to this increase.<sup>52</sup>

In recent weeks there was a move towards cultural and historical healing as the Dutch government issued an apology to the Indonesian people for having committed egregious human rights abuses during the 1945-1949 war of independence. In February 2022, Dutch Prime Minister, Mark Rutte, made the apology for the Dutch having used "extreme violence" against the Indonesians, including torture, executions, and arson.<sup>53</sup> While there have been apologies made in the past by Dutch representatives, including the Dutch King in 2020, this is the first apology that acknowledges widespread criminality, stating that these crimes were "condoned at every level: political, military and legal."<sup>54</sup> This apology has been seen as a restorative act hoping to mend past grievance between the colonised and the coloniser.

While much progress has therefore been made to alleviate the risks of abuses and violations that could lead to atrocity, there were still instances of decision making at government and private sector levels that risk the escalation of violence, including the proposal to open a large gold mine in the Papua province. Human Rights Watch believes this mine is a risk that could fuel further violence in the region as it violates land rights, forcing Papuans from their land and villages.<sup>55</sup>

#### Recommendations

#### The Indonesian Government should:

- Appoint a senior official as National R2P Focal Point to coordinate national and international efforts to implement R2P.
- Ensure legislative decisions do not compromise Indonesia's democracy and will not lead to human rights abuse across all regions.
- Implement legislation to stop hate speech and discrimination, and to effectively eliminate sexual and gender-based violence via the implementing of the proposed anti-sexual violence bill.

#### The Australian government should:

- Encourage Indonesia to take active steps to fulfil its responsibility to protect.
- Continue to explore avenues for cooperation with the Indonesian government and society in the areas of combatting sexual violence and encourage the signing of the anti-sexual violence bill.

#### West Papua – High Risk

The region of West Papua is at high risk of atrocity crimes.

Tensions between the Indonesia government and West Papuans remains very high with reports of extrajudicial killings and armed conflict in the region. These human rights

abuses have been made prominent in a recent United Nations report released in February 2022 in which the authors mention reports of "extrajudicial killings, including of young children, enforced disappearances, torture, and the enforced displacement of at least 5,000 Papuans."<sup>56</sup> Killings in the region are an ongoing source of tension between Indigenous Papuans and Indonesian military forces, with two West Papuans shot dead in late March 2022 by security services.<sup>57</sup>

Killings are not restricted to West Papuans. On 3 March there were reports that a West Papuan independence group had killed 8 telecommunications technicians who had been working on a cell phone tower in a remote sector of West Papua. One technician escaped, and it is believed the killers were members of the West Papua National Liberation Army, though this identification is speculative.<sup>58</sup> As reported in *The Diplomat*, "the attack is the latest incident in a spiral of reaction and counter-reaction between the OPM and the Indonesian state", something that has been playing out in the region since the 1960s when the struggle for independence began.<sup>59</sup>

There have also been concerns raised over the lack of access to humanitarian aid by those who have fled the conflict. As outlined in a speech during a World Council of Churches, WCC Director of International Affairs, Peter Prove, revealed witnessing a group of minors who had fled conflict and taken shelter in a church compound, yet had no access to agencies such as the Red Cross or Amnesty International as these were not approved by the Indonesian forces. This is one example of restrictions placed on the tens of thousands of refugees who have fled villages due to violence by Indonesian forces.<sup>60</sup> The UN report also noted that only "ad hoc" deliveries of aid were making it to those who had been displaced, the report stating that "We are particularly disturbed by reports that humanitarian aid to displaced Papuans is being obstructed by the authorities", this depravation leading to malnutrition in children, and a general lack of access to food and health services for those displaced.<sup>61</sup>

#### Recommendations

#### The Indonesian Government should:

- Address entrenched racial discrimination, hate speech and incitement against West Papuans, and provide clear advice to security forces to abide by international law and refrain from the use of violence and torture.
- As a member of the UN Human Rights Council, ensure human rights are protected in all Indonesian territories, including freedom to protest and gather and freedom of speech.
- Refrain from using racist and inciteful language.
- Consider the aspirations of West Papuans and the underlying issues fuelling the protests, and endeavour to take into account these aspirations in future dealings with the province.
- Allow humanitarian aid to IDPs, including access to the Red Cross and Amnesty International.

## PAPUA NEW GUINEA - MODERATE HIGH



#### Papua New Guinea

#### **Risk: Moderate-High**

Papua New Guinea's election began on 4 July 2022, with three weeks of polling by five million people.<sup>62</sup> The last election was in 2017. While vote counting continues in some electorates, and others have been affected by interrupted counting, destroyed ballots

and ballot boxes,<sup>63</sup> and even arson, incumbent PM James Marape has been returned to lead a coalition government.<sup>64</sup> Parliament has had its first sitting despite an attempt by the opposition to delay it until counting finished.

Observers have called for a review of the electoral process and experts have noted the extreme levels of "violence, intimidation, corruption as well as administrative ineptitude" during this election process.<sup>65</sup> Issues with the electoral roll meant that one million people were unable to vote, a problem the newly returned PM has promised to address through the 2023 census and modernising voter ID. A Commonwealth team of observers found that as many as half of eligible voters were not on the voter register.<sup>66</sup> Other inconsistencies and rapid changes such as the creation of seven new districts weeks before the election period, may also have had ramifications on the fairness of the democratic process. Overall, predictions of voting irregularities and election fraud<sup>67</sup> have transpired, and this election has cemented the sense that free and fair elections are a distant prospect for PNG.

Corruption is endemic in PNG. According to Transparency International, PNG ranks 124<sup>th</sup> out of 180 countries on the Corruption Perceptions Index. 96% of people in PNG believe government corruption is a big problem. 57% say they were offered a bribe in exchange for their vote in the last 5 years.<sup>68</sup> Weak governance and a widespread lack of trust in the government<sup>69</sup> are significant issues that affect PNG's ability to carry out core democratic functions, and rather than improving over time, it appears these issues have worsened.

Moreover, the election has been marred by violence and atrocities. The first death, the shooting of an election officer, occurred in May in Western Highlands, after official lists of election officers were delayed and false lists spread.<sup>70</sup> By late July dozens of people had been killed during the voting process, including 18 people massacred in tribal violence near the disputed Porgera mine site in the Highlands.<sup>71</sup> As in the case of previous massacres in these remote parts of PNG, police presence in the area has been insufficient, and the availability of illegal firearms facilitates deadly violence. There also reports of sexual violence against women and girls over past weeks (sexual and gender based violence is rife in PNG), and thousands of people have been displaced and cut off from food and medicine.<sup>72</sup> A young woman holding her 1 year old son was shot by police while voting in Port Moresby, as unrest flared due to delayed delivery of ballot boxes.<sup>73</sup>

Despite advance warning of increased numbers of voters and electorates, and indeed of election-related violence, slightly fewer security personnel were deployed to maintain order during this election than the last. In addition, underfunding, inadequate preparation along with insufficient staff and equipment across the security sector were highlighted prior to the election process.<sup>74</sup>

Local issues like access to health care, education and water, and the impact of the Covid-19 pandemic,<sup>75</sup> have been important factors during this election. More broadly, geopolitical questions relating to PNG's diplomatic allegiances have attracted attention, with a visit by Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi during the campaign.<sup>76</sup>

After 50 years in which only seven women have been voted into PNG's parliament, and the last decade which saw a parliament consisting of only male MPs, PNG has voted in economist Rufina Peter. She was one of 167 women candidates out of a total of more than 3000.<sup>77</sup> Structural obstacles including gendered stereotypes of women, as well as direct threats to female candidates' safety, have prevented women from achieving political equality in PNG.<sup>78</sup> Gender inequality is stark in PNG, which has some of the highest rates of gendered violence in the world and patriarchal societal attitudes. Previous attempts to reserve seats for women in parliament have been consistently resisted.

The lack of women's representation in parliament and other democratic forums has a direct impact on government policy. It is also argued that greater gender equality can strengthen democratic institutions.<sup>79</sup>

The Pacific Islands Forum Women Leaders Meeting was held in June 2022, with a view to pursuing gender equality across the Pacific. There is a broader policy shift in the region towards empowering Pacific women to lead and achieve economic opportunities, alongside longstanding international programs to assist survivors of violence.<sup>80</sup>

Meanwhile, underlying social and economic issues continue to increase the risk of violence and atrocities. Covid-19 and PNG's low vaccination rate have exacerbated existing issues like poverty, unemployment and poor health.<sup>81</sup>

## PAPUA NEW GINEA - MODERATE HIGH

Though the PNG government is working towards economic development via industry and international investment, there are concerns about adverse impacts on local communities. A lack of environmental risk assessment and management in the mining industry, for instance, could have long term negative consequences for the environment and for communities living near extraction projects.<sup>82</sup>

#### Recommendations

#### The Papua New Guinea government should:

- Urgently address the endemic levels of gender based violence and work towards gender equality across society and in the political sphere.
- Ensure perpetrators of recent violence during the election are held accountable.
- Permit independent review of the election process regarding governance, transparency and voting irregularities.
- Take tangible steps to reduce government corruption
- Ensure mining projects do not cause harm to the environment or local communities or elevate risks of violence.

#### Neighbouring states should:

- Support humanitarian action and policies aimed to address socio-economic inequality in PNG.
- Offer training and other support to the security sector.
- Encourage PNG to adopt anti-corruption practices and improve transparency
- Call on PNG to urgently address rampant SGBV and gender inequality and continue to support programs such as Pacific Women Lead.

## SOLOMON ISLANDS - MODERATE



#### Solomon Islands – Moderate Risk

The Solomon Islands has been at the forefront of geopolitics in the Asia Pacific region over recent months, due to its increasingly close relationship with China. The strengthening of the relationship follows the nation's diplomatic allegiance switching from Taiwan to China in 2019, and a serious outbreak of violence in November 2021.<sup>83</sup>

The Solomon Islands government has signed a security agreement with China which includes provision for Chinese police to train Solomon Islands security officers.<sup>84</sup> Concerns have been raised about the possibility of Chinese police being employed within the Solomons' police force, alongside broader concerns about the potential for a Chinese military base being established on the islands.<sup>85</sup>

The ABC recently investigated Chinese investment and influence in the Solomon Islands. In addition to a lack of government transparency, increasing Chinese activity was found to be causing unrest and division between local communities, along with environmental damage in areas where Chinese companies are involved in mining and forestry industries.<sup>86</sup> The effects on employment of local workers, and wider concerns about security with access to deep-water ports and airstrips, have also been raised.

In June, Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi met with leaders from ten Pacific Island countries, as China continued its push for diplomatic and strategic allies which, according to a research fellow at ANU, would help China with voting at the UN on issues such as Xinjiang, Taiwan and Hong Kong, and with economic development and security.<sup>87</sup> Also in June, Australia's Foreign Minister Penny Wong visited the Solomon Islands to meet with Prime Minister Sogovare, where she announced further vaccines donations and an expansion of the labour scheme.<sup>88</sup> This was followed by a warm greeting between the newly elected Australian Prime Minister and Mr Sogovare at the Pacific Islands Forum Leaders Meetings in July.<sup>89</sup> There was also notable resistance from Pacific nations to China's attempts to intervene and more broadly to its desire for control in the region. Nonetheless China's relationship with the Solomon Islands continues to grow, causing tensions within the country and anxiety across the region.<sup>90</sup>

China has also funded several venues for use at the Pacific Games in November 2023, which the Solomon Islands is hosting. The government has submitted a bill proposing to delay its elections until after the Games are held. The opposition say the community does not approve of any plan to delay the election.<sup>91</sup> It is possible that moves such as these will worsen the existing public mistrust in the government.

Similarly, recent measures to restrict freedom of the media are concerning. The Solomon Islands Broadcasting Corporation (SIBC) says the government has ordered it to censor its news and not to report content critical of the government.<sup>92</sup> Previously a state-owned enterprise, SIBC is now fully government funded, raising concerns about its independence and ability to accurately report.

Some journalists have cited the relationship with China as one impetus for moves to restrict media freedom. 35 year journalism veteran Dorothy Wickham wrote in May that journalists have been chased away by police, and that secrecy by the government is at an all-time high. In relation to the security pact with China, she wrote that "The government has refused to release the text of the deal. They have also refused to give interviews, while texts to longstanding contacts in the government go unanswered and calls unreturned."<sup>93</sup> This lack of transparency on government dealings, combined with crackdowns on the media, are indicators of a government with little respect for strong and open governance, and the fundamental rights of its population. Such indicators can point towards a growing risk of violence and atrocities.

#### Recommendations

#### The Solomon Islands Government should:

- Respect freedom of the media and withdraw the order to not publish anything critical about the government.
- Consult openly with communities about policies and decisions that may affect them including consideration of locally owned industry and employment of workers.
- Ensure new projects in the Solomon Islands are subject to environmental risk assessment and any impact managed effectively.
- Ensure the security sector complies with international standards on human rights.

## SEXUAL AND GENDER BASED VIOLENCE

#### Sexual and Gender-based Violence

The UN Secretary-General's report on conflict-related sexual violence (CRSV) was released in April 2022.<sup>94</sup> Covering the period from January to December 2021, the report found that in general, civilians were being exposed to heightened risk of sexual violence due to militarisation, armed conflict, displacement, political instability and terrorism related activity. The report highlighted the targeting of women human rights defenders and shrinking civil space, as well as gendered hate speech online, and that the Covid-19 pandemic continued to divert resources from support services for survivors of gender-based violence.

Importantly, the SG's report discussed root causes of SGBV such as structural inequality and continuing obstacles to women's participation in political, social and economic processes, along with a broader lack of accountability for perpetrators. One of the cases included in the report is the Myanmar situation, where incidents of CRSV are rampant and systematic. These include: the targeting of women involved in political activism or civil disobedience, sexual violence against people held in detention, and atrocities such as gang rape and rape in front of family members. In addition, Rohingya refugees in Cox's Bazar remain vulnerable to exploitation, trafficking and sexual violence.

Gendered violence in Myanmar has also been investigated by Amnesty International which has released a report on torture in detention based on 15 interviews with former detainees, lawyers of prisoners and experts.<sup>95</sup> The report found some women and LGBTI detainees "were subjected to sexual violence, harassment and humiliation including invasive body searches..." with incidents occurring in detention (sometimes while blindfolded), in order to extract confessions, while showering and dressing, and also during transfers of prisoners to court or prison. These findings are consistent with previous investigations such as the February 2022 report by Women's Peace Network.<sup>96</sup>

In April, Indonesia finally passed the Sexual Violence Crimes Law that expands the definition of rape, facilitates the prosecution of sexual offences, and offers services to survivors.<sup>97</sup> The bill had been delayed for years amid Indonesia's conservative society, despite increasing gender-based violence in the country (Indonesia's National Commission on Violence Against Women recorded a 50% increase in cases from 2020 to 2021).<sup>98</sup>

In addition, the practice of virginity testing by the Indonesian military has officially ceased.<sup>99</sup> This form of gender-based violence was exposed several years ago and had been part of the recruitment process for women. However, gender discrimination continues to affect women across various provinces in Indonesia, including via restrictive mandatory dress codes. More than 60 local decrees are in force around the country, and women who do not comply have suffered abuse.<sup>100</sup>

The Philippines election was held in May 2022, with Ferdinand Marcos Jr winning the Presidency and ending the Duterte era. In a country where the former President had normalised a hyper masculine and male dominated political scene, the election saw only one female candidate out of 10.<sup>101</sup> Whether the new government will see a shift in attitudes on gender is unclear, however the new President's State of the Nation speech on 25 July included only a cursory mention of women's issues.<sup>102</sup> Ongoing issues in the Philippines include violence against women, access to abortion, abuse of women and LGBTQ people during militarised Covid lockdowns, and despite some legislative progress, an overall patriarchal culture.<sup>103</sup>

The Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences presented a report on violence against indigenous women and girls at the Human Rights Council's 50<sup>th</sup> session. Noting the "complex and intersectional forms of violence" that indigenous women face, the report looks at causes and manifestations across the world. In the Asia Pacific region, the report mentions the impact on Indigenous women in West Papua due to armed conflict between Indonesian security forces and pro-Papua armed independence groups, and high rates of violence against Ryukyuan/Okinawan women and girls in Japan.

A review looking at the aftermath of natural disasters has found a correlation between more extreme weather events due to climate change, and violence against women and LGBTQ people.<sup>104</sup> Domestic violence, sexual violence and gender-based violence such as forced marriage of young girls (eg, in Bangladesh), have been found to occur in the wake of natural disasters. It is likely that nations prone to more intense climate events, which already have high rates of gendered violence, such as Fiji and Papua New Guinea, may be particularly affected as climate change continues to occur. Further, UN Environment has also found that climate change can exacerbate violence against women and girls. This is partly because 80% of people displaced by climate change are women, and displacement increases the risk of SGBV.<sup>105</sup> Other climate effects on women include changes to agriculture, employment and accessibility of food and water, disruption to education, and vulnerability to trafficking. Women environmental human rights defenders may face threats and violence.

## SEXUAL AND GENDER BASED VIOLENCE

Various meetings during the July Pacific Islands Forum looked at the pressing issue of gender-based violence in the Pacific. Countries across the region, from Fiji to Papua New Guinea, have extremely high rates of gendered violence against women and LGBTQ people. In addition to SGBV, civil society groups highlighted reproductive rights and women's leadership and empowerment.<sup>106</sup> The month prior to the PIF, Fiji hosted the inaugural meeting of the Pacific Islands Forum Women Leaders Meeting, which was recognised in the PIF Communique as a milestone for the region.<sup>107</sup>

#### Recommendations

#### The Tatmadaw should:

- Immediately cease the practice of using sexual and gender based violence as a form of torture against detainees.
- Hold perpetrators of SGBV accountable.

#### The UN and regional bodies particularly ASEAN should:

• Take urgent and serious action on the situation in Myanmar to ensure it complies with the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, and with international human rights and humanitarian law.

#### The Philippines Government should:

• Take positive steps to build a culture where misogyny is gender discrimination are not tolerated, and continue to provide training for the security sector on gender-sensitive responses.

#### The Indonesian Government should:

- Prevent sexual and gender based violence in the context of armed conflict in West Papua and hold perpetrators accountable.
- Hold discussions with local governments on decrees that restrict women's rights relating to women's dress code.

#### **Disinformation, Hate speech and Incitement**

Hate speech across the region is still apparent, with anti-LGBTQI hate speech, as an example, an "everyday reality for LGBTI individuals in Southeast Asia while navigating online spaces. This disturbing state of affairs is especially entrenched in legally repressive landscapes that discriminate against LGBTI individuals."<sup>108</sup> Yet there have been positive responses to these human rights infringements by civil society, corporation, and government alike.

Hate speech is being countered using legislation, public advocacy, and creative measures developed by software companies such as Facebook. For example, in India, Google has developed Factshala, a "news and information literacy programme launched by the international media development non-profit Internews in collaboration with the India-based digital media and information initiative DataLEADS and with support from Google.org, Google's charitable arm, and Google News Initiative."<sup>109</sup> It hopes to counter bigotry and racism using these new initiatives.

There are a growing number of education programmes available across region, language, and demographics, including the UN's ongoing commitment to tackling hate speech via education, alongside many other smaller organisations that are working to counter this problem. While digital literacy is becoming a key policy driver in some Southeast Asian countries, research has found smaller scale courses are gaining traction and having some effect on hate speech and disinformation.<sup>110</sup> These are aimed at the region's less educated and are connecting via small clips and memes, or via workshops offered at community level.

Dubbed by some as "information disorder', a term including misinformation, disinformation, mal-information and hate speech,"<sup>111</sup> the region continues to grapple with all forms of this problem, yet positive steps, as signalled above, are slowly countering the problem, showing the influence of both sustained advocacy and education programmes.

#### Recommendations

#### Governments in the region should:

- Realise the importance of direct fake news, hate speech and danger speech legislation, and implement this legislation in its civil and penal codes.
- Work with the private sector, including social media sites and internet companies more broadly, to implement a range of generic policy measures across the region, rather than on a state-by-state basis.
- Work with CSOs and NGOs at large-scale educational programmes for all ages and all users.
- Learn from and work with the European Union and its partners to implement measures to curb hate speech and danger speech.

## **END NOTES**

From infographic No. 556/10 August 2022 of the Assistance Association for Political Prisoners (Burma), https://www. 1 facebook.com/burmapoliticalprisoners, accessed on 11 August 2022.

2 Erin Handley, "Myanmar junta puts four democracy activists to death in first executions in decades," ABC News, 25 July 2022, from https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-07-25/myanmar-executes-pro-democracy-activists-ousted-mp-rapper/101266802, accessed on 11 August 2022.

'No Mercy' for Democracy Activists Sentenced to Hang, Myanmar Junta Says," The Irrawaddy, 9 June 2022, from https:// 3 www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/no-mercy-for-democracy-activists-sentenced-to-hang-myanmar-junta-says.html, accessed on 11 August 2022.

4 "At least Eight Civilians Killed as Myanmar Junta Launches Airstrikes in Kachin and Kayah States," The Irrawady, 10 August 2022, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/at-least-eight-civilians-killed-as-myanmar-junta-launches-airstrikes-in-kachinand-kayah-states.html, accessed on 11 August 2022.

Nora Aung, "Over 2,500 Myanmar Junta Forces Killed This Year in Karen State." The Irrawady, 9 August 2022, from https:// 5 www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/over-2500-myanmar-junta-forces-killed-this-year-in-karen-state.html, accessed on 11 August 2022.

6 "Two Myanmar Military Bases Seized by Resistance in Kachin State," The Irrawady, 9 August 2022, from https://www. irrawaddy.com/news/burma/two-myanmar-military-bases-seized-by-resistance-in-kachin-state.html, accessed on 11 August 2022.

"Losing a generation: how the military junta is devastating Myanmar's children and undermining Myanmar's future." 7 Conference room paper of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar,

A/HRC/50/CRP.1, 14 June 2022, Human Rights Council Fiftieth Session, 13 June-8 July 2022. See also https://www.ohchr.org/sites/ default/files/2022-06/Myanmar-childrensReport.pdf.

"Around 40% of Myanmar's Population Plunged Into Poverty in 2022: World Bank," The Irrawaddy, 22 July 2022, from 8 https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/around-40-of-myanmars-population-plunged-into-poverty-in-2022-world-bank.html, accessed on 11 August 2022.

Promoting Accountability in the Democratic People's Republic of North Korea, Report of the United Nations High 9 Commissioner for Human Rights, 11 January 2021, A/HRC/46/52.

Situation of Human Rights in the Democratic People's Republic of North Korea, A/75/388, 14 October 2020. 10

11 See A/C.3/74/L.26, United Nations General Assembly, 31 October 2019, https://undocs.org/A/C.3/74/L.26

12 https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/10/28/north-koreas-unlawful-shoot-sight-orders

13 https://www.nknews.org/2021/06/us-will-appoint-north-korea-human-rights-envoy-in-future-blinken/

14 https://r2pasiapacific.org/files/5818/applying legal tests xinjiang nov2020.pdf

15 'China's Algorithms of Repression: Reverse Engineering a Xinjiang Police Mass Surveillance App", Human Rights Watch, 1 May 2019.

16 "Eradicating Ideological Viruses: China's Campaign of Repression Against Xinjiang's Muslims", Human Rights Watch, 9 September 2018.; Erin Handley, 'Uyghurs in Australia scour through thousands of leaked photos from Xinjiang Police Files searching for loved ones', ABC news, 25 May 2022.

17 ICC Statute, Art 7(2)(i).

18 Simon Denyer, "Former inmates of China's Muslim 'reeducation' camps tell of brainwashing, torture", Washington Post, 17 May 2018 (last accessed 28 September 2020).

See, eg, United States Congressional-Executive Commission on China, Testimony of Mihrigul Tursan (Hearing relating to the 19 Communist Party's Crackdown on Religion in China, 28 November 2018) (online) esp 3-4; Philip Wen and Olzhas Auyezov, "Tracking China's Muslim Gulag", Reuters, 29 November 2018 (last accessed 28 September 2020); Simon Denyer, "Former inmates of China's Muslim 'reeducation' camps tell of brainwashing, torture", Washington Post, 17 May 2018 (last accessed 28 September 2020); Amie Ferris-Rotman, "Abortions, IUDs and sexual humiliation: Muslim women who fled China for Kazakhstan recount ordeals", Washington Post, 5 October 2019 (last accessed 28 September 2020); "China turns Muslim 're-education' camp detainees into cheap labour force, human rights group claims", Agence France-Presse, 4 March 2019 (last accessed 28 September 2020); Ruth Ingram, "Confessions of a Xinjiang Camp Teacher", The Diplomat, 17 August 2020 (last accessed 29 September 2020).

20 See https://www.xinjiangpolicefiles.org/

Gulchehra Hoja, "Uyghur Women, Rarely Informed About Forced Birth Control Procedures, Suffer Lifelong Complications", 21 Radio Free Asia, 3 August 2020 (last accessed 2 September 2020);

See Adrian Zenz, Sterilizations, IUDs, and Mandatory Birth Control: The CCP's Campaign to Suppress Uyghur Birthrates in 22 Xinjiang (Jamestown Foundation, June 2020) (available online).

E.g. https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3137252/china-census-migration-drives-han-population-growth-23

xinjiang and https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/6/7/china-policies-could-cut-millions-of-uighur-births-in-xinjiang 24 Adrian Zenz, 'Unemployment Monitoring and Early Warning: New Trends in Xinjiang's Coercive Labor Placement Systems', China Brief 22:11, The Jamestown Foundation, 5 June 2022.

Ibid. 25

26 See Kunarac et al v Prosecutor, Case No IT-96-23 & 23/1-A, Judgment, 22 February 2001, [534]-[535], [542].

27 Kunarac et al v Prosecutor, Case No IT-96-23 & 23/1-A, Judgment, 12 June 2002, [117]; ICC Statute Art 7(2)(c); Bassiouni, Enslavement as an International Crime, 467.

Kunarac et al v Prosecutor, Judgment Trial Chamber) [542]. 28

Nathan Ruser, Cultural erasure: Tracing the destruction of Uyghur and Islamic spaces in Xinjiang (Policy Brief, Report 29 No. 38/2020, Australian Strategic Policy Institute) 7 ('ASPI, Report on Cultural Erasure'). The New York Times reports having independently verified "many of the details in ASPI's report": Chris Buckley and Austin Ramzy, "China Is Erasing Mosques and Precious Shrines in Xinjiang", New York Times (25 September 2020) (last accessed 28 September 2020).

30 ASPI, Report on Cultural Erasure, 3-4, 8.

31 Ibid 5.

John Sudworth, "China Muslims: Xinjiang Schools used to Separate Children from their Families", *BBC News*, 4 July 2019.

33 <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/10/22/china-rejects-canada-report-accusing-beijing-of-uighur-genocide;</u> Patrick Wintour, 'UK MPs declare China is committing genocide against Uyghurs in Xinjiang', <u>The Guardian, 23 April 2021, https://www.</u> <u>theguardian.com/world/2021/apr/22/uk-mps-declare-china-is-committing-genocide-against-uyghurs-in-xinjiang ;</u> US: China 'committed genocide against Uighurs', BBC, 20 January 2021, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-55723522 ;</u> Dr Ewelina U. Ochab, 'U.S. State Department Confirms The Finding Of The Uyghur Genocide, Chinese Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Denies Yet Again', Forbes, 2 April 2021, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/ewelinaochab/2021/04/02/us-state-department-confirms-the-finding-ofthe-uyghur-genocide-chinese-foreign-ministry-spokesperson-denies-yet-again/?sh=3062811f6ba9</u>

<sup>34</sup> 'Uighurs: Western countries sanction China over rights abuses', BBC, 22 March 2021, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/</u> world-europe-56487162

35 'Xinjiang cotton: Western clothes brands vanish as backlash grows', BBC, 26 March 2021, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/</u> world-asia-china-56533560

<sup>36</sup> "Joint statement on human rights violations and abuses in Xinjiang", Statement delivered by Ambassador Karen Pierce, UK Permanent Representative to the UN at the Third Committee session on the Committee for the elimination of racial discrimination, Foreign and Commonwealth Office, 29 October 2019

37 "China warns US that criticism over detention of Uighurs is not 'helpful' for trade talks", *Reuters*, 29 October 2019.

Bradley Jardine, '<u>The Arab world isn't just silent on China's crackdown on Uighurs. It's complicit.</u>' *Time*, 24 March 2022,
'<u>Diplomats from 30 Muslim countries visited China's Xinjiang region</u>', *Middle East Monitor*, 10 August 2022.

40 William Nee, 'China's heavy-handed push to prevent a UN report on Xinjiang', *The Diplomat*, 01 August 2022.

41 Dahas infographics for 4 August and 10 August 2022, from <u>https://www.facebook.com/up.twsc</u>, accessed on 11 August 2022.

42 Ralph Edwin Villanueva, "PNP Chief On Drug War: Killing Not The Solution; Bato Warns Ninja Cops, Narco-Pols Back," 8 August 2022, from <u>https://www.onenews.ph/articles/pnp-chief-on-drug-war-killing-not-the-solution-bato-warns-ninja-cops-narco-pols-back</u>, accessed on 11 August 2022.

43 Jairo Bolledo, "PNP chief Azurin wants review of drug war, asks Church's help for cops' 'reform'," Rappler, 4 August 2022, from <u>https://www.rappler.com/nation/pnp-chief-azurin-wants-review-drug-war-church-help-police-reform/</u>, accessed on 11 August 2022.

Lian Buan, "ICC prosecutor wants to resume probe into Duterte drug war," Rappler, 24 June 2022, from <u>https://www.rappler.com/nation/international-criminal-court-prosecutor-wants-resume-probe-duterte-drug-war/</u>, accessed on 11 August 2022. (PH has no intention of rejoining ICC—Marcos," CNN Philippines, 1 August 2022, from <u>https://www.cnnphilippines.com/</u>

news/2022/8/1/Marcos-PH-not-rejoining-ICC.html, accessed on 11 August 2022. 46 lbid.

47 "Rights group asks ICC to continue drug war probe," Business World, 4 August 2022, from <u>https://www.bworldonline.com/</u> <u>the-nation/2022/08/04/466205/rights-group-asks-icc-to-continue-drug-war-probe/</u>, accessed on 11 August 2022.

48 "Roque: Duterte has plan for blocking ICC arrest," Inquirer.net, 3 August 2022, from https://newsinfo.inquirer.

net/1639731/roque-duterte-has-plan-for-blocking-icc-arrest, accessed on 11 August 2022.

49 Ibid.

50 Sebastian Strangio, "Indonesia Lifts Quarantine Requirements for International Travelers," *The Diplomat*, March 22, 2022, https://thediplomat.com/tag/indonesia-covid-19/

51 Stanley Widianto, "In Indonesia, Hopes Rising for Long-awaited Sexial Violence Bill," *Reuters*, March 17, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/indonesia-hopes-rising-long-awaited-sexual-violence-bill-2022-03-17/

52 Katharina R. Lestari, "Indonesia Records Sharp Rise in Violence Against Women," UCA News, March 9, 2022, https://www. ucanews.com/news/indonesia-records-sharp-rise-in-violence-against-women/96404

53 Linda van Patten, "How the Nederlands Systematically Used Extreme Violence in Indonesia and Concealed This Afterwards," Universiteit Leiden, February 12, 2022, https://www.universiteitleiden.nl/en/news/2022/02/how-the-netherlandssystematically-used-extreme-violence-in-indonesia-and-hushed-this-up-afterwards

Anon. "Netherlands Apologizes to Indonesia Over War Crimes," *DW News*, March 17, 2022, https://www.dw.com/en/ netherlands-apologizes-to-indonesia-over-war-crimes/a-60817847

Anon. "Indonesia: Proposed Gold Mine is a 'Recipe for Disaster' Amid Repression of Indigenous Papuans," Amnesty International, March 21, 2022, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/indonesia-gold-mine-papua/

56 Sebastian Strangio, "UN Experts Call Out 'Shocking Abuses' in Indonesia's Papua Region," *The Diplomat*, March 3, 2022, https://thediplomat.com/2022/03/un-experts-call-out-shocking-abuses-in-indonesias-papua-region/

57 Anon. "Reports West Papuans Shot Dead by Indonesian Forces," *RNZ*, March 22, 2022, https://www.rnz.co.nz/ international/pacific-news/463762/reports-west-papuans-shot-dead-by-indonesian-forces

Sebastian Strangio, "Separatist Fighters Kill 8 Telecom Technicians in Papua Province," *The Diplomat*, March 4, 2022, https://thediplomat.com/2022/03/separatist-fighters-kill-8-telecom-technicians-in-papua-province/
Ibid.

60 Peter Prove, "WCC Interview Describes Human Rights Crisis in West Papua," World Council of Churches, January 13, 2022, https://pres-outlook.org/2022/01/wcc-video-interview-describes-human-rights-crisis-in-west-papua/

Anon. "UN Experts Call for Probe Into Rights Abuses in Indonesia's East," *Vatican News*, March 3, 2022, https://www.vaticannews.va/en/world/news/2022-03/indonesia-un-experts-rights-abuse-papua-west-papua.html

62 Dr Nicholas Ferns, A Smooth Election? - Papua New Guinea Votes 2022, Australian Institute of International Affairs, 14 July 2022, https://www.internationalaffairs.org.au/australianoutlook/a-smooth-election-papua-new-guinea-votes-2022/ 63 Maholopa Laveil, PNG's election a violent event, Lowy Interpreter, 27 July 2022, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/ the-interpreter/png-s-election-violent-event 64 Natalie Whiting, James Marape will be Papua New Guinea's prime minister after an election marred by violence, ABC, 9 August, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-08-09/papua-new-guinea-election-results-james-marape-to-govern/101311978 Miranda Forsyth and Gordon Peake, Violence in the PNG elections is the result of broken systems 65 that Australia cannot ignore, The Guardian, 29 July 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jul/29/ violence-in-the-png-elections-is-the-result-of-broken-systems-that-australia-cannot-ignore 66 Commonwealth observers advise "urgent review" as many voters left out of Papua New Guinea polling, 25 July 2022, https://thecommonwealth.org/news/commonwealth-observers-advise-urgent-review-many-voters-left-out-papua-new 67 Theresa Meki and Geejay Milli, Papua New Guinea's pandemic election: Concern for the health of the country's democracy, Asia and the Pacific Policy Society, 25 March 2022, https://www.policyforum.net/papua-new-guineas-pandemic-election/ 68 Transparency International, The Global Corruption Barometer – Pacific 2021, https://www.transparency.org/en/news/ gcb-pacific-2021-survey-people-voices-corruption-bribery 69 Miranda Forsyth and Gordon Peake, Papua New Guinea: Election Violence Shows Lack of Trust in the State, United States Institute of Peace, 2 August 2022, https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/08/ papua-new-guinea-election-violence-shows-lack-trust-state 70 Maholopa Laveil, PNG's election a violent event, Lowy Interpreter, 27 July 2022, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/ the-interpreter/png-s-election-violent-event Lyanne Togiba, Dozens killed and thousands displaced in election fighting in Papua New 71 Guinea, UN says, The Guardian, 22 July 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jul/22/ dozens-killed-and-thousands-displaced-in-election-fighting-in-papua-new-guinea-un-says 72 Ibid 73 Natalie Whiting, With Papua New Guinea's election in full swing, Annaisha went to cast her ballot. But when tensions flared, she was shot dead, ABC, 21 July 2022, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-07-21/ electoral-violence-flares-during-png-election/101248114 74 Okole Midelit, Too little, too late? Securing PNG's 2022 national election, DevPolicyBlog, 13 May 2022, https://devpolicy. org/too-little-too-late-securing-pngs-2022-national-election-20220513/ 75 Dr Nicholas Ferns, A Smooth Election? - Papua New Guinea Votes 2022, Australian Institute of International Affairs, 14 July 2022, https://www.internationalaffairs.org.au/australianoutlook/a-smooth-election-papua-new-guinea-votes-2022/ 76 Natalie Whiting, Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi says resetting China-Australia relations requires 'concrete action', ABC, 4 June 2022, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-06-04/wang-yi-pacific-tour-png-china-relation-reset-with-australia/101126648 77 Ian Kemish, Why Papua New Guinea urgently needs to elect more women to parliament, The Conversation, 5 August 2022, https://theconversation.com/why-papua-new-guinea-urgently-needs-to-elect-more-women-to-parliament-188058 78 Brianna Boecker, Rufina Peter becomes the first woman elected to Papua New Guinea's parliament in over a decade, Women's Agenda, 9 August 2022, https://womensagenda.com.au/latest/ rufina-peter-becomes-the-first-woman-elected-to-papua-new-guineas-parliament-in-over-a-decade/ 79 Ian Kemish, Why Papua New Guinea urgently needs to elect more women to parliament, The Conversation, 5 August 2022, https://theconversation.com/why-papua-new-guinea-urgently-needs-to-elect-more-women-to-parliament-188058 Jessica Collins, Gender equality in the Pacific: less talk and more action, Lowy Interpreter, 27 June 2022, https://www. 80 lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/gender-equality-pacific-less-talk-and-more-action 81 https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/png-s-troubled-election-should-be-wake-call-australia 82 Michael Main, Australia can help ensure the biggest mine in PNG's history won't leave a toxic legacy, The Conversation, 30 June 2022, <a href="https://theconversation.com/australia-can-help-ensure-the-biggest-mine-in-pngs-history-wont-leave-a-toxic-">https://theconversation.com/australia-can-help-ensure-the-biggest-mine-in-pngs-history-wont-leave-a-toxic-</a> legacy-185580 Mihai Sora, Australia's Early Intervention can Help Solomon Islands but the Roots of the 83 Conflict Run Deep, Lowy Institute, 26 November 2021, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/ australia-s-early-intervention-can-help-solomon-islands-roots-conflict-run-deep Lice Monovo, Chinese police to give 'management and leadership' training to Solomon 84 Islands officers, The Guardian, 2 August 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/aug/02/ chinese-police-to-give-management-and-leadership-training-to-solomon-islands-officers Stephen Dziedzic and Edwina Seselja, Solomon Islands Prime Minister Manasseh Sogavare 'insulted' 85 by reaction to security treaty with China, ABC, 29 March 2022, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-03-29/ manasseh-sogavare-responds-to-leaked-security-treaty-with-china/100946614 86 Pacific Capture: How Chinese money is buying the Solomons, Four Corners, ABC, 1 August 2022, https://www.abc.net. au/4corners/pacific-capture:-how-chinese-money-is-buying-the/13998414 Denghua Zhang, What does China want in the Pacific? Diplomatic allies and strategic footholds, The Conversation, 3 June 87 2022, https://theconversation.com/what-does-china-want-in-the-pacific-diplomatic-allies-and-strategic-footholds-184147 Patricia A. O'Brien, In the Solomon Islands, Wong takes first tentative steps in repairing a strained relationship, The 88 Conversation, 20 June 2022, https://theconversation.com/in-the-solomon-islands-wong-takes-first-tentative-steps-in-repairing-astrained-relationship-185200

By Jessica Collins, What happened at the Pacific Islands Forum, Lowy Interpreter, 15 July 2022, <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/what-happened-pacific-islands-forum</u>

90 Jessica Collins, What Australians fear with China pressing in the Pacific, Lowy Interpreter, 30 June 2022, https://www. lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/what-australians-fear-china-pressing-pacific 91 Kirsty Needham, Solomon Islands government seeks to delay election to host games, Reuters, 9 August 2022, https://www. reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/solomon-islands-government-seeks-delay-election-host-games-2022-08-09/ 92 Annika Burgess, Solomon Islands orders national broadcaster SIBC not to report content critical of government, ABC, 2 August 2022, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-08-02/ solomon-islands-sibc-anti-government-censorship-press-freedoms/101288396 93 Dorothy Wickam, In 35 years of reporting from Solomon Islands, I've never seen the secrecy of the last few months, The Guardian, 3 May 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/may/03/ in-35-years-reporting-from-solomon-islands-i-have-never-seen-such-secrecy-as-the-last-few-months Conflict-related sexual violence: Report of the Secretary-General (S/2022/272) [EN/AR/RU/ZH], 6 April 2022, https:// 94 reliefweb.int/report/world/conflict-related-sexual-violence-report-secretary-general-s2022272-enarruzh 95 Myanmar: 15 days felt like 15 years: Torture in detention since the Myanmar coup, Amnesty International, 2 August 2022, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa16/5884/2022/en/ Women's Peace Network, One year after the coup attempt: Violence against women and girls by the Myanmar 96 Military Junta, 1 February 2022, https://mcusercontent.com/6819ae24e30bd9a9db0322d69/files/a6d9b5b3-1718-fd85-4948e8547c85fe47/ 2 1 Special briefer.pdf 97 Chad De Guzman, After a Teacher Was Convicted of Raping 13 Girls, Indonesia Finally Passed Sexual Violence Reform, Time Magazine, 14 April 2022, https://time.com/6166853/indonesia-sexual-violence-law/ Launching of Catahu Komnas Women 2022, National Commission on Violence Against Women, April 2022, https:// 98 komnasperempuan.go.id/kabar-perempuan-detail/peluncuran-catahu-komnas-perempuan-2022 99 Andreas Harsono, Human Rights Watch, Indonesia Military Finally Ends Abusive 'Virginity Test', 19 April 2022, https://www. hrw.org/news/2022/04/20/indonesia-military-finally-ends-abusive-virginity-test Indonesian Women Speak Out on Dress Codes, Human Rights Watch, 21 July 2022, https://www.hrw.org/ 100 news/2022/07/21/indonesian-women-speak-out-dress-codes 101 Dr Derlie Mateo-Babiano, Philippine elections: Gendered leadership and minding the infrastructure gap, University of Melbourne, 26 April 2022, https://electionwatch.unimelb.edu.au/articles/ the-philippine-elections-gendered-leadership-and-minding-the-infrastructure-gap 102 Michelle Abad, Groups call for more priority on gender issues after Marcos' first SONA, Rappler, 26 July 2022, https://www. rappler.com/nation/groups-call-more-priority-gender-issues-after-marcos-jr-sona-2022/ Michelle Abad, Jean Franco, Sharmila Parmanand, Rey Valmores-Salinas, Rappler Talk: Women, gender, and the 2022 103 elections, https://www.rappler.com/nation/elections/interview-women-gender-2022-polls/ Meghie Rodrigues, How climate change could drive an increase in gender-based violence, Nature, 13 July 2022, https:// 104 www.nature.com/articles/d41586-022-01903-9 Climate change exacerbates violence against women and girls, 12 July 2022, https://www.ohchr.org/en/stories/2022/07/ 105 climate-change-exacerbates-violence-against-women-and-girls Progress on women's rights tackled at Pacific forum, RNZ, 15 July 2022, https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-106 news/471018/progress-on-women-s-rights-tackled-at-pacific-forum; Ben McKay, Fijian women fight for reproductive rights, The Courier, 20 July 2022, https://www.thecourier.com.au/story/7827566/fijian-women-fight-for-reproductive-rights/ Communique of the 51st Pacific Islands Forum Leaders Meeting, 11-14 July 2022, https://www.forumsec.org/2022/07/17/ 107 report-communique-of-the-51st-pacific-islands-forum-leaders-meeting/ Daron Tan, "Avoiding Overreach: Shaping State Responses to Anti-LGBTI Online Hate Speech in Southeast Asia," OpinioJuris, 108 June 18, 2022, https://opiniojuris.org/2022/06/18/avoiding-overreach-shaping-state-responses-to-anti-lgbti-online-hate-speech-insoutheast-asia/

109 Riyaz Wani, "Across South Asia, Online Hate Speech is Increasingly Leading to Real-world Harm," Equal Times, July 13, 2022, https://www.equaltimes.org/across-south-asia-online-hate?lang=en#.Yvm6L3ZByUk

Helani Galpaya and Ramathi Bandaranayake, "Tackling the Information Disorder in Asia," East Asia Forum, July 2, 2022, 110 www.eastasiaforum.org/2022/07/02/tackling-the-information-disorder-in-asia/ https:// Ibid.

111